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Check It Out✔

To participate in an upcoming promotion or for more details contact:

Prepare yourself 
for one of the most 
thorough Inserts 

containing
information on 

hunting.
Coming Soon!

Homecoming 
special section 

coming up ~ 
Show your 

Indian & Cougar pride!

4-H Section
To be inserted in October.

This insert features a collection of
 articles celebrating 4-H Week and 
the 4-H Clubs in Cheyenne County.

Bats in the school still a concernBy Karen Krien
karen.k@nwkansas.com

Money, or lack of money, 
seemed to be a main concern of the 
St. Francis School Board of Edu-
cation and administration when 
they met on Thursday in the new 
board room at the high school. 
Blue Cross Blue Shield insurance 
premiums would be increasing in 
November. The board and admin-
istration talked about a salary in-
crease for teachers and other staff 
members. However, the decisions 
on both increases were tabled un-
til another meeting.

Rob Schiltz, superintendent, 
said the information he had re-
ceived from Blue Cross Blue 
Shield indicated that the school’s 
policy will increase around 25 
percent.

The school is in a “group” which 
requires 75 percent of the staff to 
participate. At the time, teachers 
and other full-time employees are 
eligible for the insurance.

Currently the school pays $235 
a month toward a single plan and 
$470 toward other types includ-
ing family plans. For the past few 
years, the school has paid an ad-
ditional $30 a month on a single 
plan and $60 on the other types 
of plans on top of what they had 
paid the previous year. It should 
be noted that not all teachers and 
staff take the school’s insurance.

Last year, the school paid a 
total of $107,160 on employee’s 
insurance plans. This year, if the 
board agrees, they will pay an ad-
ditional $13,680. The superinten-
dent pointed out there will prob-
ably be another single insurance 
policy which will add $3,180. 

Mr. Schiltz said if the board 
agrees to the proposed increase 
including the new policy, it will 
cost the school $16,800 more or a 
total of $123,960. The board will 
think about and probably make 
a decision at the next month’s 
meeting.

Raises
With all of the uncertainty of 

the state’s funding to schools, Mr. 
Schiltz was cautious about offer-
ing salary increases to the teach-
ers and staff. He said last year, the 
school had received cuts and this 
year’s funding had already been 
cut. It is hard to say, Mr. Schiltz 
said, if they will cut financing 
again in the middle of the year. 

He talked about raising the 
$32,000 base pay which would 
cause an increase to all teachers’ 
salaries but would also help when 
recruiting new teachers. Using an 
average of 2.39 percent to increase 
teachers, the same formula would 
be used to raise non-certified per-
sonnel.

In year’s past, the board has 
given bonuses at the end of the 
year if there was money left in the 
general fund. However, last year, 
there was no money. It was ques-

tionable if there would be leftover 
money at the end of this school 
year. Mr. Schiltz said that, in the 
past, the board has not been in-
clined to raise the mill levy. 

After considerable discussion, 
the board agreed to see what was 
left at the end of the year and then 
make a decision. I do think, Mr. 
Schiltz said, that school finance 
will improve.

Resignations/new employees
The board received a letter 

from Kent Kechter, resigning as 
the junior high basketball coach. 
Mr. Kechter had coached basket-
ball in the St. Francis school for 
36 years. It’s time for a change, 
Mr. Kechter said, and, thanks for 
the opportunity to coach. The 
board briefly discussed a replace-
ment but decided to table it for a 
later meeting.

Mr. Schiltz said the administra-
tion had given contracts to three 
new paraprofessionals: Molly 
Bartles, elementary school spe-
cial education, working mostly 
in the kindergarten; Tina Schmid, 
elementary school Title I; and 
Leisha Hilt, high school special 
education. Also hired on non-
contractual basis as special edu-
cation paras were Deb Hilt and 
Melissa Workman.

Superintendent’s report
The superintendent reported 

that the grade school playground 
has many sand burrs and stickers. 
He had talked to several people 
about applications to get rid of 
them but, most required watering 
the weed killer in before it would 
work. It was suggested that sprin-
klers like those at the golf course 
be installed. This way, they could 
help control the sticker problem 
as well as keeping the grass in 
better condition. The board said 
to check on prices and what 
would be needed.

Bonnie Zweygardt, board mem-
ber, also had a suggestion for a 

weed killer that is applied in the 
early spring and again six weeks 
later. Mr. Schiltz said he would 
also check into the product.

Mr. Schiltz said he had checked 
on a government surplus e-mail 
site where there was a Crown 
Victoria Ford for only $9,000. He 
said he would check into the con-
dition. With fewer students, cars 
may replace some of the subur-
bans which are more expensive 
to buy and use. The money, if the 
purchase is made, will come from 
the capital outlay fund.

In other business
In other business:
• Two out-of-district stu-

dents were approved to attend 
St. Francis schools: Jelyn Car-
man, Haigler; and Erick Estrada, 
Cheylin/Bird City. Tuition will be 
waived.

• Superintendent Schiltz said 
the school enrollment was down 
10 students again this year. He 
said most other schools are also 
reporting a decline in students. 
The official enrollment with num-
bers sent to the state is Sept. 21.

• Several board members indi-
cated they plan to attend the Kan-
sas Association of School Boards 
meeting in Brewster on Oct. 7.

• Capt. Scott Jenkins, former 
student, had sent the school a flag 
which had flown over Iraq. See 
related article.

• Principal Scott Carmichael 
said the league schools may al-
low junior and senior high league 
tournaments to be held the same 
day with the junior high start-
ing in the morning and the high 
school in the afternoon. He said 
he was in favor of combining the 
tournaments.

Next meeting
The next board of education 

meeting is set for 8 p.m. on Thurs-
day, Oct. 8, in the board room at 
the high school.

School board members
discuss the lack of money

Transportation policy 
reviewed at meeting

By Karen Krien
karen.k@nwkansas.com

The Student Transportation 
policy was reviewed when the 
St. Francis Board of Education 
met Thursday evening. 

Rob Schiltz, superintendent, 
said there have been a few 
problems concerning bus pick 
ups and drop offs for students. 
There have been requests to 
transport students who live 
inside the city limits to their 
homes or to daycares in the af-
ternoon, he said.

The school’s student trans-
portation policy states that the 

board will furnish bus trans-
portation for students living 2.5 
miles or more from school.

Parents of students who live 
less than that distance from the 
school may request that their 
students be placed on the bus 
route but they must live outside 
the city limits and the bus comes 
by their home, not lengthening 
the present route.

After reviewing the policy, 
the board agreed that this was a 
policy that should be followed. 
Mr. Schiltz said he will enforce 
the policy.

SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS, John Knodel and Derrick Tice, check out the new computerlab at the 
grade school.                                                                                                                                                               Herald photos by Karen Krien

NEW FILTERS installed at the grade school. Mr. Schiltz shows board members Sherry 
Weeks and Bonnie Zweygardt the filters that help circulate the air. The purifier is shown at 
the top of the photo.

Bats were once again talked 
about at the St. Francis Board of 
Education meeting on Thursday. 
Dr. Mary Beth Miller, board presi-
dent, wanted to know more.

Superintendent Rob Schiltz said 
more bats had been found. The ceil-
ing in the fifth grade room had been 
removed, blocks had been painted, 
enzyme-type bombs had been set 
off and rodent repellent had been 
put down. New fans with filters to 

circulate the air 40 times a minute 
had been installed. When the board 
members toured the room, it ap-
peared to be clean with no smell.

“We have nothing to hide,” Mr. 
Schiltz said. “We will be glad to 
show and talk to people about it.”

Dr. Miller asked about the cur-
tain in the gym — was that attract-
ing the bats? Should we get rid of 
it? she asked.

Mr. Schiltz said the bats just 

needed to be kept out — you just 
don’t get rid of bats!

He said he had conferred with 
several people and he will have 
some work done on the gutters, 
replacing some areas with metal 
flashing. Bats, he said, can’t climb 
up metal.

In the meantime, they will con-
tinue to work on the problem, hop-
ing to get it solved as quickly as 
possible.
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